
‘I thought that when The Salvation Army got us 
the house that would be it—they’d be finished 
with us. But no, that wasn’t the end because 
they are still with us,’ says 76-year-old Nick.

Of Ngapuhi descent, Yvonne and Nick lived on a  
farm in the mid north for over 40 years. Nick farmed 
the land and together they raised a large family. ‘I 
milked the house cow,’ laughs Yvonne. ‘We always  
had milk which was good. To go shopping I would  
catch the school bus into town. But when the kids  
were on holidays we were stuck and had to hitch a 
ride. Or take a horse,’ she explains.

But as the years passed and the kids all left home, Nick 
and Yvonne’s deteriorating home contributed to their 
declining health, and they became increasingly isolated. 

‘When people ask us how we are doing now, I say, “Oh 
good, so much better. We would have been dead if we 
stayed back up home”.’ That’s the truth. I always come 
right out and say what I think. Yvonne was very sick, 
and we were miles away from the hospital,’ Nick says.

Everything We Need

From Near Death 
to New Life

‘Some people worry that we care too much about 
offenders and not enough about their victims,’ 
says Glen Buckner, National Operations Manager 
for The Salvation Army’s Reintegration Services. 
‘But helping to limit the number of victims by 
working with people to rebuild their lives and 
prevent re-offending is why we do what we do.’
Throughout New Zealand there are over 50 staff 
and volunteers working with around 600 new 
clients each year. ‘Our reintegration team does not 
judge or discriminate—everyone has a sincere and 
compassionate attitude towards those we serve. 
People who use our services need to feel safe and 
supported before they can even begin to believe they 
really can change,’ stresses Glen. 

And change they do. Imprisoned for a decade for 
selling methamphetamine, Simon* had once been 
living the high life on the profits of drug sales. Police 
confiscated everything at the time of Simon’s arrest 
under the proceeds of crime act. But Simon’s losses 
went well beyond material things—he also left behind 
a wife and daughter when he was convicted and sent 
to prison. 

While incarcerated Simon’s young daughter wrote to 
him explaining that he could not be part of her life if 
he continued offending. Simon was devasted by her 
strong words, but they became a powerful motivator 
towards change. However, Simon knew he could not  
do it alone—he would need help.

Glen emphasises that ‘we are not a jigsaw puzzle 
service that clients have to fit into to be able to 
receive our help. We provide a robust, case-by-case 
individualised approach. We partner with various other 
community groups and services because reintegration 
is about helping someone navigate their way back into 

THE GROWTH OF THE 
FOODBANK PROJECT
In 2015 The Salvation Army was the only charity 
partner to take a call from an entrepreneur, Galen 
King, who had an innovative idea to create an online 
grocery store that enables food to be quickly, easily 
and securely donated online. 

The Foodbank Project was launched on the 1st 
of September in 2015 and resulted in almost 3000 
grocery items being donated to The Salvation Army’s 
Royal Oak Community Ministries in Auckland. 

This success led to the project being rolled out 
nationally to benefit the many families and 
individuals seeking help from Salvation Army 
foodbanks in Auckland, Hamilton, Wellington, 
Christchurch and Dunedin.

When Covid hit, the people of New Zealand knew 
there was a food shortage and desperately wanted to 
help those in need. Donations exploded and in 2020 
New Zealanders, both here and overseas, donated 
more than $3.5M worth of products. 

When people need help, visiting The Salvation Army 
for a food parcel is often the first step on the path 
to breaking out of poverty. Food is the gateway 
to accessing further services such as counselling, 
budgeting sessions, housing support and addiction 
treatment.

‘I fell in love with the Sallies. Anyone 
giving to them should have no doubt 
that their money goes exactly where 
it’s needed—to helping people and  
re-homing addicts like me and giving 
us a chance to start over—it’s beautiful 
and I’m just so grateful.’  

Bianca reached out to her AA sponsor, realising she 
just had to get clean—after all, she had to drive her 
children to school in Papakura from Auckland City 
everyday. ‘So I just pulled away from everyone—no 
one could get to me in the hotel. I was so far away 
and 9 floors up. All I did was eat, sleep and pick up the 
children from school. I detoxed myself.’

After four months in the hotel, Bianca was offered 
transitional housing which she says changed the whole 
trajectory of her life and recovery journey.

‘When I first came to the Sallies, and Sue was visiting 
me, I was lost and broken. I was clean but still an 
addict inside and I didn’t know how to fix myself. But 
now I feel so proud of myself—especially of the mother 

I’ve become. I was 
lost and broken, 
but now I’m strong 
and proud.’ 

Sue’s visits and 
practical support 
helped Bianca chip 
away at her goals. 
‘Sue’s more than just 
a social worker. She’s 
like my counsellor 
and Mum rolled into one. She challenges me to keep 
learning and growing.’ Bianca reports. 

Bianca made new friends and gained self awareness 
through attending The Salvation Army’s ‘PLP’ (positive 
lifestyle progamme) course. ‘I had a lot to learn about 
love. It’s hard when you’ve been so broken. You have 
to come back to those core beliefs and challenge the 
stinking thinking and rebuild everything. It takes a lot 
of courage to do it. But the Sallies embraced me and 
loved me—they’re my family now. They’ll walk beside 
you and take you where you need to go. They’ve got 
me here and my gratitude is shown every day when I 
get up and be thankful and choose not to use,’ says a 
confident, hope-filled Bianca.

The Foodbank Project also showcases how The 
Salvation Army can increase its impact with the 
support of its partners. Lucid built the sophisticated 
tech platform that enables the online donation 
store, while Countdown provides items at cost and 
delivers all The Foodbank Project donations to our 40 
foodbank locations free of charge. Countdown also 
supports with matched cash donations and will be 
donating an additional $200,000 as part of this year’s 
Winter Appeal. 

Head online to foodbank.org.nz to find out more 
about how The Foodbank Project supports the 
community with the most-needed items which are 
regularly updated by each local foodbank hub.

Your Support Rebuilds Lives
what can be a vastly different society than what they 
left years ago.’ 

Upon his release from prison The Salvation Army’s 
Reintegration Services team began supporting Simon 
to rebuild his life and achieve his goal of seeing his 
daughter again. Over the next two years, a myriad of 
wraparound services contributed to Simon’s gradual 
progress including The Salvation Army’s Bridge 
Programme (Drug and Alcohol Services), Supportive 
Accommodation and Budgeting Services. 

Building strong relationships made the real difference 
for Simon. Weekly visits enabled the reintegration 
team to challenge Simon’s behaviour and attitudes 
over time, resulting in a more positive outlook and 
proactive approach to his life choices. With the team’s 
support Simon completed two years of probation 
without re-offending and achieved his goal of seeing 
his daughter again. 15 years later Simon is not only 
gainfully employed but a company manager.

Simon’s success story wouldn’t be possible without  
the support of our donors. While Reintegration Services 
receive funding from the Department of Corrections, 
those who support The Salvation Army financially are 
contributing to the wraparound services that enable 
us to assist people like Simon successfully reintegrate 
into society without falling into re-offending. With a 
success rate of reducing re-offending for 12 months 
and more of up to 79% (figure provided by the 
Department of Corrections), investing in rebuilding 
lives is money well spent.

Your regular donations are already helping 
support The Salvation Army’s Reintegration 
Services provision of wraparound services and 
additional support. You are rebuilding lives.

After they arrived in Whangārei the couple were 
referred to The Salvation Army’s Emergency Housing 
team and met social worker Trevor. ‘We had to live 
in motels for a while which was terrible, but Trevor 
worked very hard to get us this house. There’s no  
one else around here like him—he’s a real gentleman 
and he’s Māori,’ says Nick with a big smile. When 
the couple moved into their new whāre Trevor had 
arranged for it to be fully furnished with help from 
the Family Store team, and the cupboards and fridge 
stocked. Yvonne affirms that, ‘We have everything  
here we could ever need.’

Yvonne and Nick belong to several groups at the local 
Salvation Army, including waiata group, and they 
both had their eyes tested through the One Sight 
programme. ‘I had to be very careful when I went out 
about how I took my steps, until I came here and got 
my eyes tested again and got my new glasses. Now I 
can go shopping,’ says Yvonne. 

Nick has already recommended The Salvation Army  
to others. ‘When they ask me what to do I tell them  
it won’t be easy, and I know there are other groups 
who can help—but I don’t know much about them,  
it’s The Salvation Army people I know,’ he says.

‘We had to live in motels for a while 
which was terrible, but Trevor worked 
very hard to get us this house.’

*Name and image changed for privacy.


